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To the Secretary, 

 
Fair Work Commission Annual Report 2019-2020 
 
The Australian Manufacturing Workers’ Union (“AMWU”) represents over 70,000 workers who create, 
make and maintain.  Most of our members are national system employees and could access the Fair Work 
Commission on a range of matters including: 
 

a) the determination of minimum pay and conditions through the making, review and variation of 
industry-based Awards and the Annual Wage Case 

b) support for enterprise bargaining including the making of orders (including protected industrial 
action ballots) and approval of enterprise agreements; 

c) dispute resolution in the workplace; and 
d) resolving individual disputes particularly unfair dismissal applications. 

 
The AMWU’s experience over the past two years suggest that the management of the COVID-19 pandemic 
has only marginally increased the number of workplace and individual disputes we have lodged with the 
Commission.  This is due to a range of factors, ranging from how the AMWU generally deals with matters to 
the limitations of the Fair Work Commission in trying to resolve COVID related matters. 
 
The AMWU is a union that focuses on resolving as many issues as possible in the workplace.  The AMWU 
works towards empowering its workplace delegates and activists to be able to negotiate directly with their 
employers on matters affecting their site; and provides advice and support from its officials to achieve this 
goal. 
 
An example of this is in March – April 2020 where the NSW Branch campaigned in individual workplaces for 
the provision of paid pandemic leave.  Such leave was to be used for people to self-isolate if they had come 
into contact with COVID-19 and, if necessary, cover the period of their quarantine.  In all, 96 medium and 
large sites were successful in obtaining this leave, largely as a result of the work of members in their 
workplace. 
 
Many of the issues that have arisen due to COVID-19 have followed this pattern – the AMWU has advised 
its members and if further action is required it is usually dealt with at the workplace.  In particular, AMWU 
officers spent significant time continually reviewing and interpreting changing Public Health Orders and 
then informing members of the situation; only for the information to be out of date within a matter of 
days, with new restrictions emerging and other measures being abandoned.   If the 
employer refuses to engage, or if there is benefit in engaging with the Commission, we will 
escalate the dispute. 
 
In some instances it is likely that policy initiatives have lessened the necessity or the utility 
of bringing such disputes to the Commission.  The introduction of JobKeeper in 2020, for 
example, provided both financial support for businesses and their employees, as well as 
additional flexibility to manage work arrangements through the use of JobKeeper 
directions.   
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